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Special Committee on the JEA Agreement Meeting Minutes - Amended
February 10, 2015
2:00 p.m.

Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Greg Anderson, Lori Boyer, Reggie Brown, Matt Schellenberg
Also: Council Members John Crescimbeni, Kimberly Daniels, Jim Love;  Kirk Sherman, Kyle Billy, Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Ronnie Belton, Joey  Greive, Glenn Hansen – Finance Department; Paul McElroy, Melissa Dykes, Wayne Young – JEA; Teresa Eichner – Mayor’s Office; Stan Johnson, Leeann Krieg, Kevin Kuzel – ECAs.
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 2:06 p.m.
Council Member Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Council Auditor Kirk Sherman distributed and discussed a handout showing the history of the JEA contribution to the City since consolidation. Until 1978 the City had the right to receive up to 30% of the JEA’s revenue. Since 1979 the contribution has been based on a millage rate applied to electric sales, which increased from 4.5 mills in 1979 to 4.76 mills in 1983, 5 mills in 1998 and 5.25 mills in 1993. In 1996/7 the City transferred the water and sewer utility to the JEA to operate and a millage rate of 1.75 was applied to water and sewer sales in addition to the millage levy on the electric sales. The millage rate has been unchanged since 2003. A $2.5 million minimum annual contribution increase was instituted in and in recent years that has been the source of contribution growth as electric and water sales have declined. Council Members Schellenberg and Boyer requested additional information on the percentage of JEA revenue contributed to the City and on the number of years that the $2.5 million minimum increase has been applied in lieu of the millage calculation.
The current contribution agreement extends to the end of FY15-16. Usually the agreement for the next 5 years is based on negotiations between the Council President and the JEA CEO and board chair, which is drafted into legislation at the President’s request for Council’s consideration. The adoption of a new contribution calculation requires a 2/3 vote of City Council because it is in the form of a Charter amendment to the JEA article. Committee members requested a listing of the JEA charter changes. Paul McElroy, CEO of the JEA, reminded the group that an electric franchise fee was implemented in 2007 and the JEA also remits sales tax to the state and a gross receipts tax to the City for school district capital purposes. Mr. McElroy stated that the sentiment of the financial markets makes it imperative that the contribution agreement not lapse in 2016 and that the City and JEA reach an agreeable and sustainable formula for the annual contribution going forward. If the agreement were to lapse, the minimum annual contribution increase would cease and the formula would revert to the millage calculation method, which would reduce the City’s revenue for nearly $30 million per year. He stated that there are other factors beyond just the financial contribution to be discussed and negotiated, including the future of the General Employees’ Pension Plan, application of civil service to JEA employees, assignment of General Counsel legal representation to the authority, etc.  He noted a de-linkage in the last decade or more of economic growth and utility sales; a growing economy and community no longer guarantee growth in electric and water sales, so the old model of calculating the contribution is outdated and needs to be replaced.
Chairman Gulliford stated that the annual contribution represents two factors – a payment in lieu of taxes the City would receive if served by a privately owned utility, and a return on the City’s huge investment in the JEA’s assets over the years. He requested comparative information on how much revenue is received by jurisdictions that are served by investor-owned utilities versus public utilities. Council Member Crescimbeni posed questions about how, if at all, other sources of revenue to JEA (i.e. natural gas sales) would figure into the contribution formula. Council Member Boyer noted that the JEA Charter article already gives the City the right to appropriate funds available revenues from JEA utility systems other than the electric and water and sewer systems. pursuant to a mutually-agreed contract. In response to a question about whether the City’s contribution amount includes utility sales in other counties, Mr. McElroy indicated that it did. The JEA pays a franchise fee in the other counties. Council Member Schellenberg requested information on the utility rates charged by Florida Power and Light and nearby South Georgia utilities that might serve the Jacksonville area, and suggested the need to at least consider an alternate provider.
Public Comment
Randy Hilton, president of JEA’s Professional Employees Association, stated that the members are concerned about proposed changes to the relationship between the City and the JEA and what it might mean for their future prospects.

Mark Jordan of JEA, AFSCME local #79 expressed concern about civil service protections, the future of the pension plan, and the potential for privatization of the JEA.

Carnell Oliver expressed support for the JEA investing $120 million in a mechanism to expedite pay-down of the Police and Fire Pension Fund’s unfunded liability in return for City concessions that are desired by the JEA.

Future meetings
The group that future meetings will be scheduled for City Council meeting Tuesdays at 2:00 p.m.
Meeting Adjourned: 2:55 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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